

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

Toxicology services in Libya: the present and the future

Healthcare services in Libya are in need of major efforts to tackle the reconstruction challenges and to revitalize the whole system. The aim is to provide a healthcare system centered around people's needs and expectations, up-to-date with the latest medical advances, and capable of meeting rising demands (1, 2).

In Libya, there is no robust poison and toxicology service. This was evident during the 'methanol crisis' in March 2013 in Tripoli (3). Though official data are lacking, it has been reported that up to 1,050 patients were affected, with fatalities as high as 100 (4). Some survivors suffered from permanent central nervous system damage (5).

Medecins Sans Frontiers (MSF) launched a special humanitarian mission during the aforementioned crisis and sent a team to Tripoli. They reported that 'the health personnel at the various hospitals seemed to do a heroic job in trying to treat as many as possible. They did not have a lot of experience in the treatment of these poisonings, and so antidote was seldom given' (5).

A poisoned patient admitted to hospitals in Libya will generally be treated on an *ad hoc* basis, with no clear guidelines or protocols. Furthermore, there is no toxicology laboratory in the entire country. Also, the mode of management of poisoned patients in Libya is outdated. For example, gastric lavage – the routine use of which has been abolished long since in the rest of the world – is still used routinely for treating poisoned patients (6). Most antidotes are not available, and if they were, they are often given in wrong doses and timing.

National toxicology service

In developed countries, there exists a standardized model for delivering toxicology services. It is based on a centralized national service providing expert advice on all aspects of acute and chronic poisoning. This ensures optimal care for patients in cases of severe poisoning, and where toxicity is low, it prevents unnecessary hospitalization.

Such a model has proven its efficacy in reducing the number of emergency department visits for cases of poisoning and reducing the length of hospital stay (7–9). In Louisiana, United States, the closure of poison control services resulted in a four-fold increase in the rate of cases of poisoning 'self-referred' to healthcare institutes (10).

Data from the United States show that every dollar invested in the poison center system saved \$13.39 in healthcare costs and productivity (11).

Such a service has also proven beneficial in toxicovigilance, identifying and limiting public health outbreaks (12, 13).

Due to the relatively small population size of Libya, a central, single unit will suffice to provide the service for the entire country, ranging from individual cases to major incident planning and preparedness.

The poison service will consist of clinical toxicologists, clinical toxinologists, specialists in poison information, clinical geneticists, pharmacists, human resources, and IT personnel.

Appropriate training of high standards can be provided for toxicology staff at international centers.

The poison service should provide a network of activities, including:

1. Online clinical toxicology database
 - Healthcare professionals will have direct access to an online clinical toxicology database, which provides information on toxicity, clinical features, and management of poisons. This should be referred to before telephoning the poison center.
 - The database is updated by specialists in poison information under the supervision of physicians.
2. National Telephone Information Service
 - Individual advice on serious or complex cases will be available via a 24-h telephone service, delivered by specialists in poison information.
 - An enquiry that cannot be handled by the scientists will be referred to the on-call consultant toxicologist for advice.
3. Teratology and medicines in lactation specialist advisory service
 - The service will provide advice on the effects of drug and chemical exposures during pregnancy and lactation, via both the online database and telephone enquiries.
4. Antidote database
 - The service will introduce a storage network for antidotes, mapping the entire country, to ensure timely access to antidotes in line with international guidelines (14).
 - The service will maintain an up-to-date registry on the location of antidotes, stocks, and expiry date.

- The service will establish and maintain a dynamic chain of supply of antidotes in cases of mass poisoning.
5. Toxicology laboratories:
- A state-of-the-art toxicology laboratory will be attached to the service, mainly for rare and non-urgent assays.
 - The service will help set up local and regional toxicology laboratories for the most common poisons in line with international guidelines and recommendations.

Conclusion

Toxicology services do not exist in Libya, and there is an urgent need to create and develop such a service, which is both robust and evidence based. An internationally recognized model can be established to support health-care professionals in managing poisoned patients and to develop contingency plans in emergency situations involving poisoning of mass populations.

Conflict of interests and funding

The authors have not received any funding or benefits from industry or elsewhere to conduct this study.

Roshan Saleh
Emergency Medicine Speciality Trainee
Mersey Deanery, UK

Ashraf Kamour
Acute Medicine, Clinical Fellowship in Advance
Toxicology
PGDip in Medical Toxicology, Acute Medicine Speciality
Trainee
Severn deanery, UK
Email: ashraf_kamour@hotmail.com

References

1. El Oakley RM, Ghrew MH, Aboutwerat AA, Alageli NA, Neami KA, Kerwat RM, et al. Consultation on the Libyan health systems: towards patient-centred services. *Libyan J Med.* 2013; 8: 20233.
2. Imperial College London. Post-conflict health system assessment: the case of Libya; 2013 [downloaded 2013 January 30]. Available from: <http://www1.imperial.ac.uk/resources/378782-24-A0A3-4B49-AE62-2E69DF0737E4/iclibyapresentation.pdf> [cited 25 September 2013].
3. Jomana Karadsheh. At least 60 dead from alcohol poisoning in Tripoli, ministry says. CNN. [downloaded 2014 February 25]. Available from: <http://edition.cnn.com/2013/03/12/world/africa/libya-alcohol-poisoning/> [cited 13 March 2013].
4. Libya Herald. Alcohol poisoning deaths hit 101. [downloaded 2014 February 1]. Available from: <http://www.libyaherald.com/2013/03/26/alcohol-poisoning-deaths-hit-101/#axzz2v7Z5rQcb> [cited 26 March 2013].
5. Medecins Sans Frontiers. A short update on the methanol outbreak in Libya; 2013 [downloaded 2014 February 2]. Available from: http://www.clintox.org/documents/newsletters/Methanol_Outbreak_Website.pdf [cited 2013].
6. Benson BE, Hoppu K, Troutman WG, Bedry R, Erdman A, et al. Position paper update: gastric lavage for gastrointestinal decontamination. *Clin Toxicol.* 2013; 51: 140–6.
7. Spiller HA, Griffith JRK. The value and evolving role of the U.S. Poison control center system. *Public Health Rep.* 2009; 124: 359–63.
8. Miller TR, Lestina DC. Costs of poisoning in the United States and savings from poison control centers: a benefit-cost analysis. *Ann Emerg Med.* 1997; 29: 235–45.
9. Zaloshnja E, Miller T, Jones P, Litovitz T, Coben J, Steiner C, et al. The impact of poison control centers on poisoning-related visits to EDs—United States, 2003. *Am J Emerg Med.* 2008; 26: 310–15.
10. King WD, Palmisano PA. Poison control centers: can their value be measured? *South Med J.* 1991; 84: 722–6.
11. American Association of Poison Control Centers (AAPCC) (2012). Final report on the value of the Poison Center System. [downloaded 2014 February 2]. Available from: https://aapcc.s3.amazonaws.com/files/library/Value_of_the_Poison_Center_System_FINAL_9_26_2012_-_FINAL_FINAL_FINAL.pdf [cited 26 September 2012].
12. Spiller HA, Griffith JRK. The value and evolving role of the US Poison Control Center System. *Public Health Rep.* 2009; 124: 359.
13. Spiller HA, Griffith JR, Anderson DL, Weber JA, Aleguas A. Poison centers detect an unexpectedly frequent number of adverse drug reactions to lisdexamfetamine. *Ann Pharmacother.* 2008; 42: 1142–3.
14. College of Emergency Medicine and National Poisons Information Service (2013). Guideline on Antidote Availability for Emergency Departments. [downloaded 2014 February 3]. Available from: <http://www.collemergencymed.ac.uk/ShopFloor/Clinical%20Guidelines/College%20Guidelines/> [cited December 2013].